Charter Academy of the Redwoods 
Minutes of the Meeting of Tuesday, September 14, 2021
1059 N. State Street, Ukiah   

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us04web.zoom.us/j/75855203349?pwd=aEZJZnRSa1pLQzR2aXRmTVFtMU8rZz09
Meeting ID: 758 5520 3349

Passcode: WwM6BN

Redwood Academy open for public comment

I.  Welcome and Opening

The meeting was called to order at 6:07 p.m. by Chairperson Joseph. Board members in attendance:




Shawna Aguilar
Yes


Anne Ford

Yes



Jay Joseph

Yes

Richard Muenzer
Yes 

Kip Webb

Yes 

Elna Gordon, Selah Sawyer, Jim Switzer and Caleb Cimmiyotti were present.  

On a first by S. Aguilar and a second by K. Webb, the Board voted (5-0) to adopt the agenda. 

President’s Report~ The school year has started fairly successfully and the first quarter is near the halfway point. Redwood Academy is currently at 129 students this year, which is down from 140 students at this same time last year –in particular, the 7th and 9th grade classes are sizably smaller, so the staff will continue to enroll all interested students and look for marketing opportunities.  While it is administrations understanding that the state is holding districts harmless for their ADA again this year due to declining enrollment statewide, they are not extending this grace to charter schools.  As a result, the budgets are expect to be severely impacted this year.  The CFO will present revised budgets based on current enrollment numbers at December’s meeting.  Over the summer, the state released a preview last year’s test scores from the new CAASPP state testing, and, overall, Redwood Academy outperformed the other area schools. Unfortunately, despite doing comparatively well, Redwood’s overall proficiency rates did drop around 20 to 25% in both English and mathematics; and science took approximately a 28% tumble compared to 2019 results. The drop is attributed to learning loss and motivation loss resulting from the lack of in-person learning during the pandemic. The state will be releasing shortly growth data based on student by student growth, as measured by these same tests, and, while the growth scores did not take into account last year’s testing, Redwood Academy also showed high growth rates. This is evidence that Redwood Academy does not just have high performing students enroll who maintain the status quo, but, rather, that Redwood Academy students, even if already high performing, still grow as a result of their time with us. All of this data should be available to the public on Dataquest later this fall. Because Covid is making things much more difficult in terms of finding bus companies, etc, the staff are looking for vaccinated parent drivers willing to help with field trips.  Despite the budget being negatively impacted by low enrollment, the school does have some state and federal extra funding to help run extra programs for students—things such as sponsoring after-school SPACE classes, having a mental health counselor on campus for students a couple of days a week, extra tutoring services, and, of course, as previously mentioned field trips.  These items are included in the ESSER III plan alongside other items such as extra safety provisions, Covid testing, the independent study program, and some other needed campus upgrades.

Secretary’s Report ~ Accelerated’s enrollment is at 127 students, down from 145 last year. Currently, the number of daily absences are higher than in previous years due to more caution over illness and some students struggling with returning to routine school attendance.  The low enrollment and increase absences will have a deep impact on the school budget. Accelerated did administer the CAASPP last year and the scores were down considerably as expected with math dropping by about 8%, ELA about 31% and science about 13%.  However, like Redwood, Accelerated growth data was very good, exceeding all local schools except Redwood in ELA and most area schools in math with only Redwood and two other schools slightly exceeding AAA’s growth scores.  Accelerated was actually in the top 20 schools/districts across the state in ELA growth.  While AAA scores may be lower or equivalent to local schools, the staff do appear to make significant growth with the students.  The ESSER III plan reflects spending towards mitigating COVID and maintaining a safe learning environment as well as providing independent study, addressing learning loss with additional summer school opportunities, expanding after school programs including opportunities at SPACE, and adding tutors to provide support within the classroom.  It also provides additional funds for a counselor through Youth Project to continue services next year.  It also uses funds to improve the outdoor space for students, improve current facilities as well as research development of new facilities.  Finally, the school will be purchasing along with RA a car to use meal transport and field trips.
Treasurer’s Report ~ Current Budget Report and Cash in the County Treasury Report of 9/8/21 shows current cash of $2,594,959—derived by adding last year’s balance, $3,029,827, with this year’s balance, $-433,868, since the balances have not been rolled over yet. This does not reflect the August apportionments and taxes as they have not been posted yet which should be approximately $75,411. The budget report reflects the previous year’s totals from the unaudited actuals and the original budget approved in June. The next budget will be presented in October based on CBEDs enrollment followed by the First Interim Report in December.
The books for 2020-2021 are not closed yet like they normally would be.  CAR and MCOE are still working to close the books.  The unaudited actuals on the agenda reflect the expenses and revenue transactions for the 2020-2021 year. There is still one entry that needs to be made. Each school still has a $2400 per school expense that it needs pay. As noted in the assumptions, the Unaudited Actuals reflect accrual methods of accounting which included buildings, depreciation of capital and student body funds which are not included in our cash based budgets that are present in interim reports and budget approvals.  Two reports have been included for each school.  One of the reports does not contain the depreciation and student body funds (as seen in the interim reports). The other report does include the accounts and reflects what will be submitted to the state. 
Safety and Facilities Report ~ There are several facility projects currently in process including repairing a door on the Georgetown classroom, enclosing the toilet in the single use bathroom at Redwood, adding new vacant deadbolts to the JB bathrooms, fixing the siding on Fullerton and the skirting on various RA buildings.  The school is also still looking for a maintenance person.
II. Consent Items

a. On a motion by K. Webb and a second by R. Muenzer, the board voted (5-0) to approve the minutes of the special meetings on June 29, 2021, August 26, 2021 and August 31, 2021.
III. Regular Meeting
a. On a first by S. Aguilar and a second by K. Webb, the Board voted (5-0) to approve the unaudited actuals for Charter Academy of the Redwoods including Accelerated Achievement Academy and Redwood Academy of Ukiah.

b. On a first by K. Webb and a second by R. Muenzer, the Board voted (5-0) to approve the ESSER III plans for Accelerated Achievement Academy and Redwood Academy of Ukiah.
c. On a first by S. Aguilar and a second by R. Muenzer, the Board voted (5-0) to approve the revisions to the 2021-2022 salary schedule.

d.  On a first by K. Webb and a second by S. Aguilar, the Board voted (5-0) to approve revisions to BP 401.6, detailing CAR’s leave policy.

IV. Public Comment For Items Not on the Agenda—No public comment
V.
Next Meeting— The next regular meeting of the Board of Directors is scheduled for Tuesday, October 12 at 6:00 p.m. on the campus of Redwood Academy of Ukiah.   

VI.
Adjournment 
As acclaimed by the chair, the meeting was adjourned at 6:42 p.m.  

Respectfully submitted,

Selah Sawyer
Secretary

For the Record:

Before 6:00 pm on Thursday, September 9, 2021, this meeting agenda was: 



Hand-delivered with back-up to all five board members and both corporate officers and management staff;

Posted in the offices of Redwood Academy and Accelerated Achievement Academy 

Posted on the www.caredwoods.org governance channel 
E-mailed to Holly Rogers 

Preparing students for a successful future in safe, challenging, well-managed charter schools


